
Debenham Parish Council

Minutes of the virtual meeting held on Monday, 16th November 2020 at 7:30pm.

Present:  Cllrs J Baldwin (Chairman), R Blackwell (Vice-chairman), S Palframan, S Phipps, D Seccombe, L Cockerton, F Winrow-Giffin, M Hammond, County Cllr M Hicks, District Cllr K Guthrie, Mrs D Bedwell (Clerk), and no members of the public.

	Public participation at meetings: There were no members of the public in attendance.

	DPC/20/101: Apologies for absence: Apologies had been received from Cllr S Dobson, S Phipps and G Helm, which were approved by Council.

	DPC/20/102: Declarations of interest with regards to items on the agenda:  Cllr Frankie Winrow-Giffin declared a pecuniary interest on any grass cutting matters. Cllr J Baldwin also declared a pecuniary interest on item DPC/20/105 b).



	DPC/20/103: To note District and County Cllr’s reports:  Reports from both Councillors had been received and circulated to members. Both Councillors also added to their report (upon “joining” the meeting and through the Chair) and answered questions from members. 



	DPC/20/104: To approve the minutes of the Parish Council meeting held on 19th October 2020: Subject to a minor amendment, it was resolved to approve the minutes as a true record of the meeting held.



	DPC/20/105: Planning matters

a) Application: DC/20/04703 - St Mary Magdalene Church, High Street- Notification for works to trees in a Conservation Area - 6no Ash trees - Reduce crown by 30% 2no Ash – Fell: As this was an application where the applicant was the Parish Council itself, the recommendation would be for support.
b) Application: DC/20/04793 - Land Adjacent to Maltings Farm, Low Road- Application to determine if prior approval is required for a proposed: Erection, Extension or Alteration of a Building for Agricultural or Forestry use. The Town and Country Planning (General Permitted Development) (England) Order 2015 (as amended) Schedule 2, Part 6 - Erection of a timber framed and clad barn for storage of machinery/workshop and cold storage for fruit and vegetables: No adverse comments received (approval due within 7 days of issue): Cllr J Baldwin excluded from proceedings due to declaration of pecuniary interest. Cllr R Blackwell chaired the meeting at this point. Following a brief discussion, it was resolved not to comment on this planning application. Cllr J Baldwin returned to the meeting and to her position as Chair.
c) Application: DC/20/04987 Anchor Storage, Eye Road, Kenton- Application for Outline Planning Permission (some matters reserved, access to be considered). Town and Country Planning Act 1990 - Erection of up to 32 dwellings following demolition of existing buildings (resubmission of DC/19/04553): Members briefly discussed this planning application and the possible impacts on neighbouring parishes. However, Debenham was not a consultee in the formal consultation process and as such, would not be issuing a formal comment.
d) Decision: DC/20/03624 1 The Butts- Erection of single storey side extension: Planning permission granted: Noted.
e) Decision: DC/20/03982 Land at Rear of Tulloes, Low Road: Change of use of agricultural land for the siting of container workshops in association with Debenham Shed Project: Noted.


	DPC/20/106: Finance and Administration
a) To approve accounts for payment and note receipts and bank balances:  It was resolved to approve the accounts for payment and receipts and bank balances were noted, as per circulated schedule.

b) To receive and approve the Internal Audit report for accounts for the year ended 31 March 2020: The Internal Audit report approved by members, with recommendations being duly noted.
c) To approve meeting dates for 2021: The listing of proposed dates circulated by the Clerk was approved by members. Meeting dates for 2021 were set as follows: January 18, February 15, March 15, April 19, May 17, May 24 (Annual Parish Meeting), June 21, July 19, August 16 (if meeting held), September 20, October 18, November 15 and December 13 (one week earlier than usual).
d) To consider new quotes for the clearance of the Priory Lane ditch (if received): Following some debate on this matter, it was agreed that formal approval for the proposed works would be sought from Suffolk Wildlife Trust and that, provided all the formalities were in order, the works would be approved by delegated power to the Clerk, plus two councillors, with a budgetary ceiling in line with the average cost of the quotes received so far (re. revised specification). This would enable swift progress of this matter without the need to wait for a further full council meeting.
e) Notification of completion of the decommissioning in respect of the telephone kiosk on Market Green and adoption by Debenham Parish Council: Members received a brief update from Cllr R Blackwell on the completion of this transaction. The kiosk was now in Parish Council ownership and electricity supply was in the process or being organised, which would facilitate the various proposed uses for the asset.
f) Lockdown considerations and additional support provision: Cllr J Baldwin presented to the Council the proposal “Operation Christmas Cheer”, which would enable those nominated by a third party to receive a modest parcel ahead of Christmas. In order to ensure GDPR compliance and any personal sensitivities, details would be kept confidential and managed by the Clerk. Members were in full support of the project and additional arrangements would be agreed internally.


	DPC/20/107: Committees and working Groups

a) NPDC: 
· Registration of the land north of Gracechurch Street as a Heritage Asset-update: Deferred. Cllr J Baldwin to make enquiries.
· Debenham’s contribution to the creation of Supplementary Planning Guidance (linked to the Joint Local Plan) and MSDC’s Bio-Diversity Plan: A brief report was received from Cllr S Palframan. Members were in agreement with the Parish Council writing to MSDC and offering their contribution towards the Local Plan- Supplementary Guidance.
b) Trees and Greens- pending works and further quotes to be considered: Some updates would not be able to be discussed due to Cllr S Phipps’ absence and these were deferred to a future meeting. With regards to the quotes for the proposed tree work within the St Mary’s Churchyard, Cllr R Blackwell provide an update which included costs (received and pending) and clarifications with regards to the methods used due to location and health and safety.
c) Play areas and “free to use” recreation facilities provision:

- To receive initial report and agree strategy: Cllr S Palframan had circulated an initial report, which was well received by members. The next stage would involve a virtual meeting, which would hopefully include those members of the public who wished to be involved in the process. Cllr S Palframan to action.
- To consider the provision of additional signage following reports of dog fouling: It was felt that there was already sufficient signage in the areas in question, so it was decided that no further signs would be installed for the time being. However, this could be reconsidered in the future should it be necessary.

Instead, enquiries would be made with MSDC in case there was a county-wide by-law or order, which the Parish Council could use to deal with cases of repeat offenders. It was also suggested that parishioners should be encouraged to report incidents in confidence so that enforcement action could be taken. Clerk to make enquiries.
d) Hoppit and Woodland matters: There were no further matters to report or consider at this point.
e) Highways matters, including enforcement of parking restrictions; re-painting of yellow lines and response received; report of overflow of sewage and surface water on Chancery Lane/Aspall Road:  Updates on the matters listed had already been circulated to members ahead of the meeting.
Cllr R Blackwell also added that a proposal for the installation in the village of a speed indicator device was ready to be submitted (which would be moveable and could be placed on different locations as required).

·  

	DPC/20/108: To consider a donation to the Citizen’s Advice Bureau (Mid Suffolk) (in line with correspondence received 16.10.2020): it was resolved to approve a donation of £200.


	DPC/20/109: Correspondence- To consider response and/or further action to be taken: There was no further correspondence to be considered.

 

	DPC/20/110: Reports from Parish Councillors / additions to the next agenda: Requests for an update were received from members about matters such as the URC car park proposal and the repairs to Gardeners Road play area gate.
There was a request that the Council meeting agenda was kept brief for the December meeting.

It was agreed that the village Christmas trees would be erected/decorated on the morning of Saturday November 28th.

Cllr D Seccombe referred to the request to promote the Green Homes Grant, which directly related to the Debenham Neighbourhood Plan and its Green aspirations. 



	DPC/20/111: Date of next meeting:  14 December 2020: Noted.
With no further matters to be transacted, the meeting ended at 9.45pm.
Signed:_____________________________  Date:__________________________
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